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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed July 18, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant sustained wage-loss disability in

the amount of 20%.  The administrative law judge found that

medical treatment recommended by Dr. Covey was reasonably

necessary.  After reviewing the entire record de novo, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove he
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sustained any wage-loss disability in excess of his

permanent anatomical impairment.  The claimant proved he was

entitled to a nerve root block as recommended by Dr. Covey.

I.  HISTORY

Kelley Elrod, now age 34, testified that he had only a

high school education.  Mr. Elrod testified that his

employment history included work at fast-food restaurants

and work for a propellor manufacturer.  The claimant

testified that he sustained a bulging disc in approximately

2001 while working for Mid-America Propeller, Inc.  The

claimant testified that the 2001 injury did not result in

work restrictions and that he did not have continued

symptoms.  The claimant testified on cross-examination that

he was assigned a permanent anatomical impairment rating for

the 2001 injury.  The claimant testified that he was

involved in a four-wheeler accident in 2008.  An MRI of the

claimant’s lumbar spine on February 25, 2008 showed

degenerative disc desiccation and degenerative joint

effusions.      

The claimant’s testimony indicated that he became

employed with the respondent-employer, Dancor Transit, Inc.,

in approximately 2009.  The claimant described his job for
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the respondent-employer as “night yard duties,” which

involved emptying trailers for loading at an International

Paper facility: “I used a semi-tractor, and hooked up to the

trailers, put them indoors for them to load, and when they

were loaded, I took the trailer that was loaded and put it

in the yard for the men to pick it up.”  

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his lumbar spine on January 11, 2010. 

The claimant testified that he slipped and fell while trying

to unhook a trailer.  Dr. Michael Lack saw the claimant on

January 11, 2010 and assessed “lumbar strain.”  The claimant

testified that he underwent four weeks of physical therapy

ordered by Dr. Lack.  An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine

on February 1, 2010 showed a disc protrusion at L5-S1 and

disc desiccation at levels L2-S1.  

The claimant began treating with Dr. Fereidoon Parsioon

on February 15, 2010.  Dr. Parsioon treated the claimant

with lumbar epidural blocks and he arranged EMG/NCV testing

of the claimant’s left leg.  Dr. Parsioon returned the

claimant to work with temporary restrictions, “10 pounds

weightlifting restrictions and no commercial truck driving.” 

Dr. Alan Kraus treated the claimant with an L5-S1



ELROD - G000411 4

interlaminar epidural steroid block on February 24, 2010. 

Dr. Ronald C. Bingham provided an Electromyography Report on

February 25, 2010: “This is a 31-year-old male referred by

Dr. Parsioon for EMG and nerve conduction study of the left

lower limb.  The patient reports pain in the left hip that

radiates into the left thigh and leg....Assessment: There is

no electrodiagnostic abnormality of the left lower limb or

lumbar paraspinals that would suggest an entrapment

neuropathy, radiculopathy or peripheral neuropathy.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Parsioon on March 11,

2010: “The lumbar epidural block helped his pain.  He

complains of muscular spasms in the lower back area and

still has left leg pain and numbness....I reviewed the

EMG/NCV of the left leg, which was normal.  I explained this

to him....I am going to schedule him for a second lumbar

epidural block since he has responded so well to the first

one.  I am going to keep him on 10 pounds weightlifting

restrictions and no commercial truck driving.”  Dr. Kraus

treated the claimant with an L5-S1 transforaminal steroid

injection on March 23, 2010.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Parsioon on April 5,

2010: “He still complains of back pain and right lower
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extremity pain.  Apparently, the pain has gotten worse since

the last time I saw him.  He had a second epidural block

without help....We discussed the options of living with the

pain versus proceeding with surgery.  He wants to proceed

with surgery.  This gentleman has failed physical therapy,

two epidural blocks, medications, and time.  As such, I

believe he is a perfect candidate for a surgical procedure,

which would require a right L5/S1 partial hemilaminectomy

and microdiscectomy.”  

Dr. Parsioon performed a right L5-S1 partial

hemilaminectomy and microdiskectomy on May 14, 2010.  The

post-operative diagnosis was “Back pain and right lower

extremity pain due to right L5-S1 herniated nucleus

pulposus.”  Dr. Parsioon signed a form on May 24, 2010

indicating, “Stay off work till return in one month.”  The

claimant followed up with Dr. Parsioon on June 24, 2010: “He

still states there is pain in the lateral aspect of the

right lower extremity and his last toe on the right is

numbness.  There is also some muscular back pain present. 

However, overall he is much better than before surgery....I

explained to him and his caseworker, Ms. Frasier, that we

are going to let him go back to work with five pounds
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weightlifting restrictions and office duties.  This will be

started on June 25, 2010.  He is using a cane and I told him

that he needs to quit that because the cane is going to make

his posture add to the muscular spasms in the back and also

increase his back pain.  I am going to start him on physical

therapy for four weeks three times a week.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Parsioon on July 26,

2010: “He just finished his few weeks of physical therapy. 

He thinks the physical therapy really helped his pain.  He

definitely is looking much more comfortable and also feels

much more comfortable.  He is not using his cane anymore and

is walking with a straight posture rather than being flexed. 

His only complaint is a pain in the middle of his buttocks

and some numbness in the lateral aspect of the right lower

leg from the knee to the lateral aspect of the foot and the

last two toes....I increased his work lifting restrictions

to 35 pounds and he can work with his restriction starting

today.  I encouraged him to do a lot of walking exercises

and the physical therapy exercises that they taught him.  We

will see him back in one month and if he is still feeling as

well as he is today, then we will release him at that time.” 
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Dr. Parsioon reported on August 26, 2010:

He has been working with 35 pounds weightlifting
restrictions.  He complains of right lower
extremity pain, which goes to the heel of his
right foot.  He also complains of some numbness of
the right lateral thigh and I told him that this
is because of his protruded abdomen.  I told him
he needs to lose weight and wear overalls in order
to get rid of this pain, which seems to be due to
meralgia parasthetica.  No new injuries are
reported....

In the office we obtained x-rays of the lumbar
spine, which showed postoperative changes without
any instability or motion....I believe that
because of continuation of the pain, we need to
evaluate him with a lumbar MRI with-and-without
contrast.  We will see him back after this is done
for further recommendations....

Dr. Parsioon signed a form on August 26, 2010

indicating that the claimant “Has now recovered sufficiently

to return to work as of 8-26-10 with regular duties with no

restrictions.”  The claimant agreed on cross-examination

that he resumed his driving duties for the respondent-

employer after Dr. Parsioon’s release in August 2010.  An

MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on August 30,

2010, with the impression, “Right laminotomy at L5-S1 with

related epidural fibrosis around the right S1 nerve root

proximally.  No recurrent disc herniation or other cause of

right-sided radicular symptoms demonstrated.”    
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The claimant followed up with Dr. Parsioon on September

13, 2010: “I reviewed a lumbar MRI with-and-without

contrast, which only showed right L5/S1 postoperative

changes without any new or recurrent ruptured discs....I

explained to him that I am going to proceed with an EMG/NCV

of the right lower extremity.  We are also going to schedule

him for work hardening exercises four hours per day followed

at the end by a functional capacity evaluation....I put him

back on 35 pounds weightlifting restrictions till he comes

back to see me.  I went ahead and gave him a prescription

for Darvocet-N 100 for pain and Feldene.”  

Dr. Bingham provided an Electromyography Report on

September 15, 2010:

The patient is 5 feet 10 inches and 280 pounds. 
The patient ambulates into my office without any
apparent distress.  There is a well-healed
lumbosacral scar.  There is no evidence of atrophy
or deformity in the right lower limb.  He reports
abnormal sensation of the right lateral foot. 
There is normal strength.

Summary of Electrodiagnostic Findings:
Electrodiagnostic studies demonstrate normal
peroneal and tibial motor studies.  The lateral
plantar, medial plantar, superficial peroneal and
sural sensory studies are normal.  Peroneal and
tibial F-waves are normal.  Bilateral tibial H-
reflexes are normal and symmetric.  A needle
electrode examination of the right lower limb and
lumbar paraspinals is normal.
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Dr. Bingham assessed the following: “There is no

electrodiagnostic abnormality of the right lower limb or

lumbar paraspinals that would suggest an entrapment

neuropathy, radiculopathy or peripheral neuropathy.”  

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on September 29, 2010:

Mr. Kelley Elrod is referred to Functional Testing
Centers, Inc. for the purpose of undergoing a
comprehensive functional capacity evaluation to
determine his current functional status.  Mr.
Elrod is referred with complaints of on-going pain
in his low back which he attributed to injuries he
sustained while employed by Dancor Transit Inc....

The results of this evaluation indicate that Mr.
Elrod gave an unreliable effort, with 38 of 48
consistency measures within expected limits.  Mr.
Elrod put forth inconsistent effort throughout the
evaluation process....

Mr. Elrod’s true functional limitations remain
unknown but he did demonstrate the ability to
perform an Occasional lift from the floor to
knuckle level of up to 10 lbs. and Occasional
carry of up to 30 lbs.  Mr. Elrod demonstrated
lifting 20 lbs. bimanually and 25 lbs. with each
UE when lifting from knuckle to shoulder level.
Mr. Elrod demonstrated lumbar flexion within
normal limits with fairly slow and guarded
movement patterns.

CONCLUSIONS
Mr. Kelley Elrod completed functional testing on
this date with unreliable results.

Overall, Mr. Elrod demonstrated the ability to
perform work AT LEAST in the LIGHT classification
of work as defined by the US Dept. of Labor’s
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guidelines over the course of a normal workday. 
His true functional abilities remain unknown due
to unreliable effort on his behalf.

  
The claimant followed up with Dr. Parsioon on October

4, 2010:

I reviewed a 13-page report of his functional
capacity evaluation.  This basically showed that
he had inconsistent effort, self-limiting
behavior, and unreliable test results.  I
explained this to him....

I spoke with him and his caseworker.  I explained
to him that basically from the evaluations that we
have done on him, he does not have any new,
serious, or surgical problems.  As such, he is at
MMI today on October 4, 2010.  He can return to
work with full duties without restrictions
today....I told him he does not need to have a
strong pain medication and definitely no narcotic
pain medications.  If he needs any treatment for
his pain he can take simple Tylenol or Aleve on-
and-off for the pain.  

Dr. Parsioon signed a form on October 4, 2010

indicating that the claimant “Has now recovered sufficiently

to return to work as of 10-4-10 with regular duties with no

restrictions.”  The claimant agreed on cross-examination

that he resumed driving for the respondents in January 2011. 

Dr. Parsioon assigned the claimant a 5% anatomical

impairment rating on February 5, 2011.  The parties

stipulated that the compensable injury resulted in “an
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anatomical impairment of 5% to the body as a whole at the

time of maximum medical improvement.”

A Change of Physician Order was entered on June 21,

2011: “A change of physician is hereby approved from Dr.

Fereidoon Parsioon to Dr. Carl Covey[.]”

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  We show that you worked [for the respondents]
until July 7, 2011; does that sound right?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And you’ve admitted today that you quit?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  You didn’t give any notice when you quit, did
you?

A.  No.  

Q.  Now, the driving that you did for Dancor after
your full-duty release, you told me was mostly
just driving, correct?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Occasionally, every now and then some freight
might shift and you would have to re-stack it; is
that correct?

A.  Yes.

Q.  And that would only involve lifting 12 to 15
pounds, right?

A.  Yeah.  
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Dr. M. Carl Covey examined the claimant on September 7,

2011 and reported in part:

Surgery was performed by Dr. Parsioon in June of
2010.  He improved and returned to work on October
4, 2010 but continued to have pain because he was
put back to work as a driver.  Two months ago he
was unable to continue working due to the pain. 
He was referred to us today for another evaluation
at the request of work comp.  He continues to have
pain in the lower back with radiation to the
entire right leg with associated numbness.  He is
currently not taking any medications for the back
discomfort at this time.  In the past he was on
hydrocodone and that helped....

Lower Extremities: SLR negative.  Knee jerk 2+
symetric (sic).  Ankle jerk 2+symetric.  Normal
motor and sensory function.  Patient can heel walk
and toe walk.  Sciatic notch tenderness absent.

Back: No SI joint tenderness.  No interspinous
tenderness.  No paraspinous tenderness or spasm. 
Pain unchanged with flexion and extension....

DIAGNOSIS:
1) Low back pain
2) Lumbar radiculitis
3) Post laminectomy syndrome lumbar

DISCUSSION AND PLAN: He hast (sic) had plain xrays
the day of his injury in 2009 and after we get
approval from work comp, we will order plain
xrays, repeat MRI, EMG and NCV bilateral lower
extremities by Dr. Boop and schedule him
for another selective nerve root block.  He will
be started on neurontin and amitriptyline for the
neuropathic pain and meloxicam as an anti
inflammatory medication.  Tramadol will be written
for pain.  
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Dr. Covey recommended x-rays of the lumbar spine,

repeat MRI, repeat selective nerve root block, and EMG/NCV

of the bilateral lower extremities with Dr. Boop.        

Dr. Parsioon corresponded with the respondents’

attorney on January 29, 2012:

This is in response to a letter of January 17,
2012, from attorney, Carol Lockard-Worley.  The
letter is regarding extra diagnostic testing and
treatment that was requested by Dr. Carl Covey.

The note from Dr. Covey that is available to me is
dated September 7, 2011, and is regarding the
patient’s treatments.  Dr. Covey had requested x-
rays of the lumbar spine, a repeat MRI of the
lumbar spine with-and-without contrast, an EMG/NCV
of the bilateral lower extremities, and a repeat
selective nerve root block to treat the patient. 
This gentleman is apparently on Disability based
on Dr. Covey’s note.

The patient underwent a right L5/S1 partial
hemilaminectomy and microdiscectomy on September
14, 2010, by myself.  He had a postoperative
course that was basically with continuation of
some pain in his back and leg.  I evaluated him
with x-rays of the lumbar spine, an MRI of the
lumbar spine with-and-without contrast, and an
EMG/NCV of the lower extremities postoperatively
and basically none of these showed any signs of
instability, nerve root irritation, or recurrent
or new ruptured discs.  He also had a functional
capacity evaluation, which was inconsistent and
there was self-limiting activities. 
Postoperatively he had physical therapy and a few
months of time off work also.

On his last visit of October 4, 2010, he only had
a chief complaint of back pain and on-and-off
right lower extremity pain.  He has not [had]
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complaints of neuropathic type pain in his lower
extremity.  

In my opinion, unless this gentleman has a new
Workers’ Compensation injury, there is no need for
any further studies that would basically be
repeating the studies that I have already done on
him.  All the studies, except for the
postoperative changes in the lumbar spine on x-
rays, were all basically negative.

      
A pre-hearing order was filed on February 27, 2012. 

The claimant contended that he was entitled to wage-loss

disability, additional medical treatment from Dr. Covey and

Dr. Boop, and fees for legal services.  The respondents

contended that “all appropriate benefits have been paid with

regard to the claimant’s acute injury.  The claimant’s need

for additional medical treatment, if any, is associated with

his pre-existing and underlying problems and not his acute

injury.  The claimant’s treating physician associated with

his workers’ compensation injury released him to return to

work with no restrictions and no recommendations for future

medical treatment.  It is Respondents’ position that any

recommendations made by Dr. Covey are associated with the

claimant’s underlying problems and not his acute injury or

are not reasonable and necessary.”  

An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on the

issues of “additional medical benefits, wage-loss
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disability, and controverted attorney fees.”  A hearing was

held on April 27, 2012.  The claimant testified on direct

examination:

Q.  What have you done in terms of attempting to
return to work?

A.  I’m just not able to get up in the mornings. 
I’m not able to work.  

Q.  Could you perform - with the symptoms that you
have, the way you are right now, could you perform
your truck-driver job?

A.  No.  

Q.  Could you perform the job that required you to
spot trailers either at loading docks or in the
yard there at the IP facility?

A.  No, sir....

Q.  In your best guess or estimate, how long do
you think you can stand upright without having
pain?

A.  Not long; seconds.

Q.  And how long do you think you can sit without
having pain?

A.  Seconds.  

Q.  Would you like to have the pain addressed in
terms of additional medical treatment?

A.  Yes.

Q.  And if you can get things fixed, as we say,
would you return to work?

A.  Yes.     
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The claimant agreed on cross-examination that he had

applied for Social Security Disability benefits for physical

problems involving his back, knee, and hands.

An administrative law judge questioned the claimant:

Q.  What do you do on a daily basis?

A.  Lay in bed and that’s about all I can do.  I
get up, and that’s about all I do is walk around
the house, and get back in bed because the pain
sometimes I can’t even move, and sometimes my
parents - somebody else has to help me out of the
bed.  And it gets - that’s all I do.       

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on July

18, 2012.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant sustained wage-loss disability in the amount of

20%.  The administrative law judge found that the claimant

was entitled to additional medical treatment as recommended

by Dr. Covey.

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Wage Loss

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to

earn a livelihood.  Cross v. Crawford County Mem. Hosp., 54

Ark. App. 130, 923 S.W.2d 886 (1996).  In considering claims

for permanent partial disability benefits in excess of the
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employee’s percentage of permanent physical impairment, the

Commission may take into account, in addition to the

percentage of permanent physical impairment, such factors as

the claimant’s age, education, work experience, and other

matters reasonably expected to affect his future earning

capacity.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(b)(1)(Repl. 2002).  The

injured party bears the burden of proof in establishing

entitlement to benefits under the Workers’ Compensation Act

and must sustain that burden by a preponderance of the

evidence.  Dearman v. Deltic Timber Corp., 2010 Ark. App.

87, 377 S.W.3d 301.  Preponderance of the evidence means the

evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “6.  When the claimant’s age, education, work

experience, and other matters reasonably expected to affect

his future earning capacity are considered, the claimant has

sustained a loss of earning capacity in the amount of 20%

over and above his anatomical impairment.”  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained any wage-
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loss disability in excess of his permanent physical

impairment.

The claimant is only age 34.  The claimant has had no

formal education beyond high school, and his employment

history includes primarily fast-food restaurant work and

unskilled manual labor.  The claimant testified that he

sustained a low back injury while working for a propellor

manufacturer in 2001 and that the 2001 injury resulted in a

permanent physical impairment.  An MRI of the claimant’s

lumbar spine in 2008 showed only degenerative disc

desiccation and joint effusions.  

The claimant testified that he began working for the

respondent-employer, Dancor Transit, Inc., in about 2009. 

The claimant drove a semi-tractor, loading and unloading

trailers at a paper factory.  The parties stipulated that

the claimant sustained a compensable injury to his lumbar

spine on January 11, 2010.  The claimant testified that he

lost his footing and fell while trying to unhook a trailer. 

The claimant initially received conservative medical

treatment for a lumbar strain.  The claimant began treating

with Dr. Parsioon on February 15, 2010.  Dr. Parsioon

returned the claimant to restricted work while the claimant
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was receiving medical treatment.  Dr. Parsioon performed

surgery at L5-S1 on May 14, 2010 and kept the claimant off

work for a time after surgery.  Dr. Parsioon noted on June

24, 2010, “he is much better than before surgery....we are

going to let him go back to work with five pounds

weightlifting restrictions and office duties.”  The

claimant’s testimony indicated that he returned to

restricted work for the respondents.  Dr. Parsioon noted on

July 26, 2010 that the claimant continued to improve

physically.  

Dr. Parsioon released the claimant to return to regular

work with no restrictions on August 26, 2010.  The claimant

testified that he resumed his driving duties for the

respondent-employer at that time.  Dr. Parsioon also

continued follow-up treatment.  Dr. Bingham noted on

September 15, 2010, “The patient ambulates into my office

without any apparent distress.”  The claimant participated

in a Functional Capacity Evaluation on September 29, 2010

where it was noted that the claimant “gave an unreliable

effort....Overall, Mr. Elrod demonstrated the ability to

perform work AT LEAST in the LIGHT classification of work as

defined by the US Dept. of Labor’s guidelines over the
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course of a normal workday.  His true functional abilities

remain unknown due to unreliable effort on his behalf.” Dr.

Parsioon reviewed the Functional Capacity Evaluation and

stated on October 4, 2010, “He can return to work with full

duties without restrictions today.”  Dr. Parsioon

subsequently assigned the claimant a 5% anatomical

impairment rating.  

The claimant agreed on cross-examination that he

voluntarily quit his employment with the respondents on July

7, 2011.  The claimant testified that he had been involved

in a near-accident because of pain in his right leg, but

there is no evidence of record corroborating the claimant’s

testimony in that regard.  Derrick Cullison, the respondent-

employer’s Operations Manager, testified that the claimant

was returned to his regular truck driving duties after Dr.

Parsioon’s release.  Mr. Cullison testified that the

claimant never reported to him that he was suffering from

physical problems as a result of driving.

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove he sustained any wage-loss disability in excess of the

5% permanent anatomical impairment rating assessed by Dr.

Parsioon.  The evidence in the present matter demonstrates
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that the claimant was physically capable of performing his

regular employment duties for the respondents following Dr.

Parsioon’s release.  Dr. Parsioon opined that the claimant

was capable of performing his regular work for the

respondents.  The results of a Functional Capacity

Evaluation indicated that the claimant was able to perform

at least light work.  The respondents’ operations manager

testified that appropriate work was available for the

claimant.  The evidence of record does not corroborate the

claimant’s testimony that he is unable to sit or stand for

more than a few seconds.  Nor does the evidence corroborate

the claimant’s testimony that he is essentially bedridden as

a result of his compensable injury and resulting permanent

impairment.  The record before us does not show that the

claimant is entitled to wage-loss disability benefits in

excess of his 5% permanent anatomical impairment.    

B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee must prove by a preponderance of the evidence that
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he is entitled to additional medical treatment.  Wal-Mart

Stores, Inc. v. Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153

(2003).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission. 

Hamilton v. Gregory Trucking, 90 Ark. App. 248, 205 S.W.3d

181 (2005).  The claimant is not required to provide

objective medical evidence of his continued need for

treatment.  See Castleberry v. Elite Lamp Co., 69 Ark. App.

359, 13 S.W.3d 211 (2000).    

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The medical treatment as recommended by Dr.

Carl Covey is reasonably necessary in connection with the

treatment of the claimant’s January 11, 2010, compensable

injury.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

he was entitled to a selective nerve root block as

recommended by Dr. Covey.

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his lumbar spine on January 11, 2010. 

An Electromyography Report on February 25, 2010 showed no

abnormality of the claimant’s left lower limb.  Dr. Parsioon

performed a right L5-S1 hemilaminectomy of May 14, 2010. 

The claimant was provided physical therapy following
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surgery.  Dr. Parsioon reported in August 2010 that x-rays

of the claimant’s lumbar spine w showed postoperative

changes without instability or motion.  An MRI of the

claimant’s lumbar spine in August 2010 showed no recurrent

disc herniation.  Dr. Parsioon reported in September 2010

that the lumbar MRI showed postoperative changes without a

new or recurrent ruptured disc.  An Electromyography Report

on September 15, 2010 indicated that there was no

electrodiagnostic abnormality of the right lower limb.  Dr.

Parsioon released the claimant and provided a permanent

impairment rating on February 5, 2011.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant reached maximum medical

improvement on February 5, 2011.

The claimant subsequently received a Change of

Physician from Dr. Parsioon to Dr. Covey.  Dr. Covey

examined the claimant on September 7, 2011.  When a claimant

has exercised his statutory right to a change of physician,

the respondents must pay for the initial visit to the new

physician in order to fulfill their obligation to provide

adequate medical services under the provisions of Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-508(Repl. 2002).  See Brown, supra.  The

respondents in the present matter must therefore pay for the
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claimant’s September 7, 2011 visit with Dr. Covey.  However,

the Full Commission finds that the respondents are not

liable for repeat x-rays of the lumbar spine, a repeat MRI,

additional EMG/NCV testing, or medication prescribed by Dr.

Covey.  Said medical treatment is not reasonably necessary

in connection with the January 11, 2010 compensable injury. 

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of the

medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d

151 (1999).  In the present matter, the Full Commission

finds that Dr. Parsioon’s opinion is entitled to more

probative weight than Dr. Covey’s opinion.  Dr. Parsioon,

the claimant’s treating surgeon, expressly informed the

claimant, “I told him he does not need to have a strong pain

medication and definitely no narcotic pain medications.  If

he needs any treatment for his pain he can take simple

Tylenol or Aleve on-and-off for the pain.”  Dr. Parsioon

also expressly opined that the repeat diagnostic studies

requested by Dr. Covey had already been performed and were

not reasonably necessary.

However, the Full Commission finds that a selective

nerve root block as recommended by Dr. Covey is reasonably
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necessary in connection with the compensable injury.  We

note that the claimant received an epidural steroid block in

February 2010, and Dr. Parsioon reported that this treatment

helped the claimant’s pain.  Moreover, although Dr. Parsioon

disagreed with Dr. Covey’s request for additional diagnostic

studies, he did not opine that a nerve root block would not

be beneficial to the claimant.  The Full Commission

reiterates that the claimant reached the end of the healing

period for his compensable injury no later than February 5,

2011.  A claimant may be entitled to ongoing medical

treatment after the healing period has ended, if the medical

treatment is geared toward management of the claimant’s

injury.  Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App.

230, 184 S.W.3d 31 (2004).  In the present matter, the Full

Commission finds that a nerve root block is reasonably

necessary in connection with the January 11, 2010

compensable injury.  Said treatment would not be related to

an injury occurring before January 11, 2010 or to a pre-

existing condition.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained any wage-



ELROD - G000411 26

loss disability in excess of his permanent anatomical

impairment.  The claimant proved he was entitled to a

selective nerve root block as recommended by Dr. Covey on

September 7, 2011.  The claimant did not prove that

prescription narcotic medication was reasonably necessary in

connection with the compensable injury, and the claimant did

not prove he was entitled to repeat diagnostic studies as

recommended by Dr. Covey.  For prevailing in part on appeal

to the Full Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled

to a fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          After my de novo review of the entire record, I

concur in part with, but must respectfully dissent in part

from the majority opinion.  I concur with the majority’s
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award of additional medical benefits in the form of a nerve

root block.  I must dissent from the rest of the opinion,

because I would award wage-loss disability benefits in the

amount of 20% in addition to the claimant’s 5% permanent

anatomical impairment rating.  I would also award the

claimant the diagnostic evaluation recommended by Dr. Covey

and all other additional reasonable and necessary medical

treatment related to the claimant’s compensable injury.

WAGE LOSS

          Arkansas Workers’ Compensation law provides that,

when an injured worker’s disability condition becomes stable

and no further treatment will improve that condition, the

disability is deemed permanent.  A worker who sustains an

injury to the body as a whole may be entitled to wage-loss

disability in addition to his anatomical loss.  Glass v.

Edens, 233 Ark. 786, 346 S.W.2d 685 (1961).  The wage-loss

factor is the extent to which a compensable injury has

affected the claimant’s ability to earn a livelihood. 

Emerson Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58 S.W.3d 848

(2001).  In order to be entitled to any wage-loss disability

in excess of permanent physical impairment, the claimant

must first prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he
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sustained permanent physical impairment as a result of the

compensable injury.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Connell, 340

Ark. 475, 10 S.W.3d 727 (2000); Needham v. Harvest Foods, 64

Ark. App. 141, 987 S.W.2d 278 (1998).  Objective and

measurable physical or mental findings, which are necessary

to support a determination of “physical impairment” or

anatomical disability, are not necessary to support a

determination of wage-loss disability.  Arkansas Methodist

Hosp. v. Adams, 43 Ark. App. 1, 858 S.W.2d 125 (1993).

          The Commission is charged with the duty of

determining disability.  Cross v. Crawford County Memorial

Hospital, 54 Ark. App. 130, 923 S.W.2d 886 (1996).  In

determining the extent of permanent disability, the

Commission may consider, in addition to the evidence of

permanent anatomical impairment, claimant’s general health,

age, education, work experience, attitude, interest in

rehabilitation, degree of pain, and any other matters

reasonably expected to affect his future earning capacity. 

Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-522(b)(1); Glass, supra; Oller v.

Champion Parts Rebuilders, Inc., 5 Ark. App. 307, 635 S.W.2d

276 (1982); Arkansas Wood Products v. Atchley, 21 Ark. App.

138, 729 S.W.2d 428 (1987).
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          The claimant presented credible testimony at the

hearing.  He has a high school education.  He was 34 years

old at the time of the hearing.  He worked as a propeller

mechanic for 8 years, beginning at age 16, and then worked 5

or 6 years as a truck driver.  At the time of his accident,

he worked in a truck yard, moving tractor-trailer rigs

around the yard and into loading areas, attaching and

reattaching tractors from trailers, and unloading freight. 

The claimant had some prior injuries, but he had no

restrictions on his activities or physical limitations

immediately prior to his compensable injury.  The claimant

quit his job with the respondent-employer because he had

pain and stiffness in his back, and because he had

difficulties with his leg, which made driving dangerous.  He

had a constant sharp pain in his right side, numbness and

burning into his right foot, spasms in his back on the right

side, and a “twitchy” sensation.  He recounted experiencing

an inability to control his right leg.  

          With the symptoms the claimant had at the time of

the hearing, he could not drive a tractor-trailer rig or do

the job in the truck yard.  He could not do the propeller

mechanic job, because of the trouble he was having with his
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leg, because the job required flexibility, and because it

required lifting, carrying, and pushing.  The propellers and

assemblies weighed approximately 100 pounds.

          At the time of the hearing, the claimant’s

activities were limited to laying in bed and walking around

the house.  On occasion, he needed help to rise from his

bed.

          I note that the majority states that the claimant

testified that he could not stand or sit for more than a few

seconds.  This is not what the claimant stated. 

Specifically, the claimant was asked how long he thought he

could “stand upright without having pain.”  His response was

“not long, seconds.”  He was then asked how long he thought

he could “sit without having pain.”  The claimant’s

testimony was not that he could not sit or stand for only

seconds.  His testimony was that after seconds, standing or

sitting would become painful.  The majority’s factual error

suggests that the claimant is over-dramatic or malingering

when, in fact, he merely stated that he had pain soon after

sitting or standing, which is not an unreasonable statement

at all.
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          The claimant has been diagnosed with post lumbar

laminectomy syndrome, low back pain, and lumbar radiculitis. 

The claimant consistently reported, after surgery, that he

had pain in his lower back with radiation to the entire

right leg and associated numbness.  I associate the

claimant’s inability to work to the post-surgery pain and

numbness he experienced and to the fact that Dr. Parsioon

released him from active treatment, cutting him off from all

prescriptions and care, despite being the person who

maintained the claimant on muscle relaxers and narcotic pain

medications, and despite the fact that the claimant’s

symptoms had not improved. I do not credit Dr. Parsioon’s

opinion as to the claimant’s need for further treatment or

his ability to work at all.

          The post-surgical MRI did not show that there was

nothing wrong with the claimant’s spine.  The post-surgical

MRI did not show that there was nothing new in the

claimant’s spine.  It did show that the claimant underwent

surgery and that there was epidural fibrosis at the S1 nerve

root.  The surgery is a change, as is the fibrosis.  The

claimant’s symptoms were only temporarily improved by the
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surgery, and the current symptoms are part of a continuous

thread relating all the way back to the date of injury.  

          To the extent that the majority relies upon the

results of the claimant’s functional capacity evaluation to

find that the claimant is able to return to work, I submit

that a test in which a person who is suffering from a

significant back injury requiring surgical intervention with

unresolved pain is quite reasonable in limiting his

activities to avoid exacerbating his pain and risking

further injury.  The subject of such a test is placed in a

“catch-22,” in which he is forced to choose between pushing

himself to work hard enough to risk injury and pain to

satisfy the test’s validation criteria or to be labeled a

malingerer for working within his physical limitations to

avoid pain and further injury.

          If one considers the claimant’s limited education,

employment skills, constant and regularly severe pain in his

lumbar spine, his post-laminectomy syndrome, and the

limitations the pain, numbness and stiffness related to the

injury have placed upon his ability to move and work, the

claimant has sustained wage-loss disability in the amount of

20% in excess of his permanent anatomical impairment rating.
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ADDITIONAL MEDICAL TREATMENT

          Under Arkansas workers’ compensation law,

employers must promptly provide medical services which are

reasonably necessary for treatment of compensable injuries. 

Ark Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-508(a)(Supp. 2005).  Wal-Mart

Stores, Inc. v. Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153

(2003).  Injured workers have the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that medical treatment is

reasonably necessary for treatment of the compensable

injury.  Norma Beatty v. Ben Pearson, Inc., Full Commission

Opinion filed February 17, 1989 (D612291).  What constitutes

reasonable and necessary medical treatment is a question of

fact for the Commission.  Wackenhut Corp. v. Jones, 73 Ark.

App. 158, 40 S.W.3d 333 (2001).  Reasonable and necessary

medical services may include those necessary to accurately

diagnose the nature and extent of the compensable injury; to

reduce or alleviate symptoms resulting from the compensable

injury; to maintain the level of healing achieved; or to

prevent further deterioration of the damage produced by the

compensable injury.  Jordan v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 51 Ark.

App. 100, 911 S.W.2d 593 (1995).  A claimant does not have

to support a continued need for medical treatment with
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objective findings.  Chamber Door Industries, Inc. v.

Graham, 59 Ark. App. 224, 956 S.W.2d 196 (1997).  Further,

when the primary injury is shown to have arisen out of and

in the course of employment, the employer is responsible for

any natural consequence that flows from that injury. 

Wackenhut, supra.  The basic test is whether there is causal

connection between the two episodes.  Id. A causal

connection is established when the compensable injury is

found to be “a factor” in the resulting need for medical

treatment, even though the compensable injury is not the

major cause of the disability or need for treatment. 

Williams v. L&W Janitorial, Inc., 85 Ark. App. 1, 145 S.W.3d

383 (2004). 

          Treatment intended to reduce, or enable a claimant

to cope with, chronic pain attributable to a compensable

injury may constitute reasonably necessary medical treatment

within the meaning of Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-508.  Billy

Chronister v. Lavaca Vault, Full Commission Opinion filed

June 20, 1991 (D704562). 

          Dr. Parsioon released the claimant to full duty at

maximum medical improvement in October 2010, despite the

fact that the claimant continued to have significant
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symptoms of back pain, radiating leg pain, and numbness,

which the doctor related to nerve impingement.  With his

release of the claimant, Dr. Parsioon determined that the

claimant, for whom the doctor had prescribed muscle relaxers

and narcotic pain medications regularly, did not need any

further medication other than over-the-counter medications. 

          Dr. Covey freshly evaluated the claimant in

September 2011, determining that his condition warranted

further investigation.  At that time, Dr. Covey had at his

disposal the claimant’s medical records and diagnostic

tests.  Upon his review of the claimant’s records and

current condition, he determined that the claimant’s

diagnoses, low back pain, lumbar radiculitis and post

laminectomy syndrome lumbar, required further evaluation and

management with nerve root injection and three different

kinds of medication for pain.  

          The fact that Dr. Parsioon disagreed with Dr.

Covey was obvious, even without the benefit of his letter to

that effect, since Dr. Parsioon released the claimant to

full duty at maximum medical improvement.  Dr. Parsioon’s

statement that the claimant did not have neuropathic pain is

preposterous.  He himself related the claimant’s symptoms to
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a herniated nucleus pulposus and also to nerve impingement. 

As stated earlier, the claimant’s post-surgical MRI did not

show that the claimant was healed and whole and undamaged. 

It showed both surgical changes and resulting epidural

fibrosis at the S1 nerve root.  To repeat, the claimant’s

symptoms were only temporarily improved by the surgery, and

the current symptoms are part of a continuous thread

relating all the way back to the date of injury.  There is

clearly a causal relationship between the current need for

treatment and the original compensable injury.

          The claimant has been treated unsuccessfully for

his compensable injury to his spine.  Dr. Covey has opined

that the claimant would benefit from nerve root injection,

as well as diagnostic testing.  The majority agrees with the

injection, but has denied the testing, essentially

hamstringing the physician to proceed upon diagnostic

information more than two-and-one-half years old.  The

questions of what the current condition of the claimant’s

spine is and of whether there is further fibrosis or even a

recurrent or new herniation remain.   Both the injections

and the diagnostic testing are reasonable and necessary

medical treatment of the claimant’s compensable injury.
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          In conclusion, I would award the claimant wage-

loss benefits in the amount of 20% over and above his 5%

permanent anatomical impairment rating, and I would award

the additional medical treatment recommended by Dr. Covey,

including the diagnostic studies.

          For the foregoing reasons, I must concur, in part

with, but respectfully dissent, in part from, the majority

opinion.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


